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Glory be to Jesus Christ!

I join with you, Metropolitan Borys Guziak, with your Auxiliary Bishop Andriy Rabiy, with Auxiliary Bishop Emeritus John Bura, with your clergy and the religious sisters, and with the faithful of the archeparchy in offering prayers for the soul of our beloved retired Metropolitan-Archbishop Stephen Sulyk. 

Father Stephen Sulyk was consecrated as an archbishop and assumed the awesome responsibilities of the Office of Metropolitan of the Ukrainian Catholic Church in the USA at the time when I was a priest, residing at St. Josaphat Ukrainian Catholic Seminary in Washington, DC, completing my doctoral studies at The Catholic University of America.  We had opportunity to meet when he would visit the seminary.  Our next meeting was when he traveled to Winnipeg for my consecration as an Auxiliary Bishop for the Ukrainian Catholic Archeparchy of Winnipeg.  We would subsequently see one another annually for meetings of the Synod of Ukrainian Catholic Bishops.  In 2001, Metropolitan Sulyk welcomed me as his successor following his retirement.

Metropolitan Stephen Sulyk loved God and served His Church with uncommon devotion and dedication.  He always strived for the best for those whom he was entrusted to serve, with a strong will and an unwavering commitment to his faith.  He readily imparted wisdom of life experience to his peers and to those he was called to lead as their chief shepherd.  Metropolitan Stephen Sulyk impressed as reserved and strict to many.  Yet, his heart was filled with care and compassion to persons who were suffering, lost, and those who were being negatively treated.  He would readily listen and respond with caring and appropriate advice as to how one might proceed in challenging situations.  These rich human qualities became even more apparent in his continued ministry in retirement, which he shared with many in the pilgrimage of life, myself included.  My ministry as his successor was enabled and enriched by his direction and advice, for which I am most grateful.  Our hearts are filled with gratitude to almighty God for the gift of 65 years of priestly and episcopal ministry given so generously by our departed Metropolitan-Archbishop Stephen Sulyk in his life of 95 years.

God grant to the soul of our beloved departed Metropolitan-Archbishop Stephen Sulyk the eternal joy and rest promised to all who love and serve the Lord.  I am confident that his soul is with the Risen Christ with whom Metropolitan Stephen was no stranger.  May his memory be eternal.
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